
At epicentre of Indonesia disaster,
Guterres praises resilience of
Sulawesi people

Standing amidst the wreckage of Balaroa, one of the worst hit areas of Palu,
Indonesia, on Friday, UN Secretary-General António Guterres said it was
“impossible not to feel heart-broken” at the destruction caused by the huge
earthquake and tsunami that struck the island two weeks ago.

According to news reports, the village of Balaroa, virtually disappeared into
a sinkhole due to the earthquake and around 70 per cent of the population
lost their lives.

Latest figures from the UN humanitarian affairs office (OCHA) say that around
2,000 died overall in the disaster, with 11,000 injured and 680 still
officially missing.

The UN chief, talking to reporters in Palu, said it was “the moment to
express – and I want to do it on behalf of the UN and, I believe, the whole
international community – full solidarity with the people of Sulawesi and the
people of Indonesia, and an enormous admiration for the resilience that was
demonstrated by the population impacted by this earthquake.”

“Their courage, their spirit of solidarity is remarkable” he added, saying
that the response led by the Indonesian government had been “very rapid and
effective”.

 “As the UN, we are ready to support the government; we already have people
on the ground. But the leadership must always be the leadership of the
government of the country and the international community needs to be
supportive of that effort.”

More to come on this story later…

DR Congo: Electoral process advancing
despite threat of armed groups, UN
envoy tells Security Council

December elections in the Democratic Republic of the Congo (DRC) remain on
course, but still face “major challenges”, including violence from armed
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groups in the country’s east, the top United Nations official in the country
said on Thursday.

The situation is most worrying in Beni, where civilians, security forces, and
the UN peacekeeping mission in the DRC (MONUSCO) continue to come under near-
daily attacks, Leila Zerrougui, the Special Representative of the Secretary-
General for the country, told the Security Council via video link from the
capital Kinshasa.

“Despite this tempo of attacks,” she said, MONUSCO’s Force Intervention
Brigade has “taken an increasingly robust posture in recent months,” she
said.

“They undertake proactive long-range patrols to ensure a protective
environment, and respond swiftly to alerts, in several recent cases repelling
attacks as they are underway, most recently just two days ago.”

The volatile situation has also complicated the response against a deadly
Ebola outbreak in the region which began in August, with local populations in
some areas showing mistrust towards health workers and in one case attacking
a health convoy, added the senior UN official.

“Responders are currently grappling with the issue of simultaneously scaling
up response efforts, both in Beni and in other nearby areas, while adapting
the footprint to the deteriorating security situation,” she said.

In her briefing, Ms. Zerrougui, who is also head of MONUSCO, highlighted that
the electoral process continues to follow the set timetable, with 21
candidates vying for the presidency; 15,505 for the national assembly; and
some 19,640 for provincial assemblies.

She regretted that women’s participation has been very low so far, with only
12 per cent women contesting seats in the national and provincial polls, and
only one female candidate for President.

Ms. Zerrougui also thanked members of the Security Council, who undertook a
recent visit to the country and gave them a unique opportunity to witness
first-hand the situation on the ground.

Also briefing the Council alongside Ms. Zerrougui, Said Djinnit, the UN
Special Envoy for the Great Lakes region, reiterated the importance of
peaceful and credible elections in the DRC for stability in the region.

In that context, his efforts focus on mobilizing “concerted regional and
international support” to bring the 31 December 2016 accord to fruition – a
political agreement facilitated by the Catholic-affiliated Conférence
Episcopale Nationale du Congo (CENCO), aimed at achieving a peaceful, managed
transition of power, consistent with the DRC’s constitution.

“I encourage sustained regional engagement in support of peaceful, credible
and inclusive elections in line with the Agreement,” he added.

https://monusco.unmissions.org/
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Mali not fulfilling its ‘sovereign
role’ in protecting its people: UN
human rights expert

In an effort to better protect people and their property throughout Mali, the
international community must honour commitments to help reduce violent
extremism, chronic insecurity and ineffective government, said the United
Nations expert on human rights in the country, Alioune Tine, on Thursday.

At the end of a 12-day fact-finding visit, the independent expert said that
the “general climate of impunity has been aggravated by the chronic
dysfunction of the judiciary with magistrates on strike for more than 70
days.

“The state has not fulfilled its sovereign role in protecting property and
people and bringing perpetrators of criminal acts to justice,” added Mr.
Tine.

He pointed to a “resurgence of confrontations between members of different
communities, the settling of accounts, targeted killings, the use of
explosive devices, attacks on humanitarian convoys, kidnappings, robberies,
rapes and sexual violence.” 

This visit comes just weeks after the formation of a new government,
following crucial Presidential elections. A failed military coup in 2012 to
remove the then-president erupted in chaos, allowing rebel groups to seize
northern parts of the country. 

The UN Stabilization Mission in the country, MINUSMA, has become the
deadliest peacekeeping mission in the world. 

“In the north, as in the centre of the country, there is a real climate of
fear and insecurity with a major impact on the lives of people, haunted by
daily violence,” said Mr. Tine, in a statement. “This situation is due to the
absence of certain state authorities in Timbuktu, Gao, Kidal, Mopti and
Menaka, including the absence of judiciary, administrative, defense and
security systems.

He said that “no woman can board a bus between Gao and Bamanko without risk
of physical or sexual violence.” He added that “security measures must be
taken so that Mali avoids a lost generation of schoolchildren.” 

He noted that more than 332,400 children were denied their right to education
during the last school year, while teachers feared attack by armed extremist
groups.
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The independent expert will present his report to the Human Rights Council in
March 2019. During the visit he met members of the Malian Government,
political opposition, international community, Malian armed forces, civil
society representatives and traditional leaders.

Do all you can to resolve climate
change ‘sticking points’ UN chief
urges South-East Asian leaders, in
Bali

UN Secretary-General António Guterres, has called for Governments across
South-East Asia, to take a lead in the fight against global warming and the
damaging impact of climate change.

He was speaking at a leaders’ meeting on Thursday of the Association of
South-East Asian Nations (ASEAN), in Bali, Indonesia.

The UN chief expressed his condolences and solidarity with all those affected
by the earthquake and tsunami in the Indonesian island of Sulawesi, and
pointed out that four of the countries most affected by the disaster are
ASEAN members: Myanmar, the Philippines, Thailand, and Viet Nam.

He reiterated his strong commitment to the ASEAN-UN Action Plan on
Environment and Climate Change; a roadmap containing several measures to
improve collaboration between the two organizations, and work towards
implementing the UN’s 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development, described by
the UN as a “blueprint to transform the world.”

Referring to Monday’s special report from the Intergovernmental Panel on
Climate Change (IPCC), which laid out the devastating consequences of a world
that fails to keep global warming to 1.5°C, Mr. Guterres told the leaders
that it “makes clear that climate change is running faster than we are – and
we are running out of time.”

Urgent action from Member States, said Mr. Guterres, must be far more
ambitious, with “unprecedented changes in all aspects of society to cut
emissions by half by 2030 and reach net zero emissions by 2050 – especially
in key sectors such as land, energy, industry, buildings, transport and
cities.”

The UN chief described specific examples of action, including an end to
deforestation, a drastic reduction of fossil fuel use and a ramping up of
renewables; investment in climate-friendly sustainable agriculture; and
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research into new technologies such as carbon capture and storage.

Mr. Guterres described December’s upcoming UN climate summit in Katowice,
Poland (COP24) as a “key moment,” and an “opportunity for leaders and
partners to showcase their ambition.”

“I urge you to do all you can to resolve the sticking points and make sure
the world leaves Katowice with critically important implementation guidelines
for operationalizing the Paris Agreement,” said the UN chief. “This is a
must.  And I count on ASEAN’s leadership.”

On Friday, Mr. Guterres will travel to the city of Palu, Central Sulawesi, to
see for himself the devastating effects of the tsunami and earthquake.

Saudi Arabia must halt air strikes in
Yemen, says UN panel

The conflict in Yemen has been highlighted by a UN human rights committee
which on Thursday urged Saudi Arabia to “put an end to the air strikes”
against its southern neighbour, amid reports that they have resulted in the
deaths of at least 1,248 children since March 2015.

The recommendation was addressed to Saudi Arabia by the UN Committee on the
Rights of the Child, which also issued concluding observations on Benin, El
Salvador, Lao People’s Democratic Republic, Mauritania and Niger.

Each country is a signatory to the Convention on the Rights of the Child,
which has two Optional Protocols: involvement of children in armed conflict
and the sale of children, child prostitution and child pornography.

Every four years, Member States are expected to provide an update to the UN
on their activities and progress relating to these international accords.

In a statement, the 18-member UN panel noted that Saudi Arabia was involved
in the Yemen conflict as the leader of an internationally-backed coalition
“to restore legitimacy” there.

The country has been split by a devastating war involving the internationally
recognized government of President Abd Rabbu Mansour Hadi, in the south, and
Houthi opposition fighters, who control the capital, Sana’a to the north, and
other key locations.

Saudi representatives said that the coalition had been “accidentally
responsible for casualties among children”, the Committee noted in its
report, before expressing serious concern that youngsters “continue to be the
primary victims of that ongoing conflict” and represented 20 per cent of all
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civilian casualties caused by air strikes.

Of three aerial attacks in August highlighted in the UN report –  on 9, 22,
and 23 August  – it was the initial strike which prompted particular
international condemnation, after at least 21 boys died when a bus they were
travelling in was hit in Dahyan market in Saada governorate, in the north of
the country.

All parties in the conflict had been responsible for attacks on civilians,
the UN panel said, underscoring how targets included “homes, medical
facilities, schools, farms, wedding functions, markets, vehicles in crowded
areas”.

Cluster munitions had been used in some of these attacks, the Committee said,
before highlighting how the on-going aerial and naval blockade on Yemen had
“dramatic consequences” for “many millions of people, including a high
proportion of children”.

Among its other concerns, the UN panel noted “the inefficiency” of the
coalition’s investigative mechanism into attacks on “children and facilities
and spaces frequented by children” and underscored the “lack of independence
of its members”.
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